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understandably excited.  What’s more, they still had the 
fish alive at the bait shop.  My first clue that this was not 
a white bass was that it weighed 9.7 pounds, more than 
four pounds over the then state record of 5.5 pounds. 
The problem was that it clearly had a single tooth patch.  
So I took a small piece of tissue from a fin, preserved it 
in a special solution, and mailed it to the genetics 
research lab in Texas.  They identified the fish as a 
wiper and told me they test about one percent of wipers 
with a single tooth patch.  This was a one in a hundred 
wiper that swam downstream from Eureka City Lake 
where I stocked it.     

 

 
Toronto Reservoir wiper with single tooth patch. 

 
 Since then, I’ve been watching for hybrid 
variation.  I’ve examined nearly 10,000 white bass.  I’ve 
seen tooth patches that look like hearts, and some that 
have a thin hair-like dividing line.  These odd shapes are 
usually in fish less than 12-inches.   I wonder if these 
oddly shaped tooth patches will separate into the usual 
well separated double tooth patch as the fish grows. Or, 
are these hybrids, possibly two or three generations after 
the original cross.  I still have more confidence in tooth 
patch predicting species than stripe patterns or body 
shape. 

Fish identification guides describe various 
horizontal stripe patterns and body proportions when 
distinguishing between striped bass, white bass, and 
wipers.  Striped bass are supposed to have slender 
more torpedo shaped bodies. Their horizontal stripes are 
distinct and unbroken.  You can be confident you have a 
stripper if it’s over 20 pounds.  Wipers are described as 
more deep-bodied than strippers.  I’d describe them as 
football shaped.  Wiper stripes are also distinct, but 
broken above the lateral line and the first one below is 
solid.  White bass are the least streamlined.  Their 
horizontal stripes are not distinct and are broken or 
incomplete. 

 

 
 

 My observations are that you can’t distinguish 
between species by body shape or stripe pattern.  They 
may give me a clue, but I reserve judgement until I see 
the tooth patch.  During fall test netting, I saw some 1.5-
2 pound white bass in Toronto Reservoir that were 
definitely torpedo shaped with distinct solid lines just like 
strippers.  But, when I checked the tooth patch, there 
was one.  If you held one of these white bass next to the 
same sized striper, they’d look very similar.  Look at 
these two white bass below.  The top one has almost no 
horizontal lines, while the bottom one looks like a wiper 
with its broken lines.  
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Toronto Reservoir white bass 
 
 The bass below are both football shaped.  The 
first picture is a 17 inch white bass from Toronto that 
weighed over three pounds and had a relative weight in 
excess of 110 percent.  The bottom fish looks similar in 
shape to the upper one.  The horizontal stripes are 
similar, too; they don’t appear that broken.  However, it 
is a wiper from Olpe City Lake that was 29 inches and 
weighed over 15 pounds.  No matter what the bass 
looked like, it was the tooth patch that ultimately 
determined the species.    
 
 

 
Toronto Reservoir white bass 
 
 

 
Olpe Lake wiper 
 
 
 
 

What’s in Toronto Reservoir Stilling Basin? 
 
 October 17, 2017 was the day the US Army 
Corps of Engineers drained the stilling basin below 
Toronto Reservoir dam.  They do this periodically to 
clean out the accumulated logs, rocks, and debris that 
collect down there, and to inspect the concrete for 
damage and make any necessary repairs.  This was the 
third time this year they tried to drain the basin.  The first 
time it rained upstream in the Verdigris River basin and 
they had to release some water.  Flood control pool 
storage empty is 168797 acre-feet which is equivalent to 
4.34 inches of runoff over the entire drainage basin. It’s 
a good thing we don’t get very many four-inch rains over 
the entire 730mi2 drainage basin or the lake would be 
constantly filled to capacity and overflowing.  Frequently 
it rains way more than four-inches, but just in one spot in 
the basin.  The second time the inspection was 
cancelled was because the Kansas Water Office ordered 
the release of water downstream to fulfill an irrigation 
water right. 
 

 
Toronto Reservoir stilling basin 
 
 There are eight tainter gates (40’ wide by 25’ 
high) on top of the dam and seven sluice gates (5’ wide 
by 6.6’ tall) on the bottom of the lake that control the 
water released through the dam.  Pictured above are the 
sluice gates wide open.  The purpose of the stilling basin 
is to break up the hydraulic pressure exerted on the toe 
of the dam so it doesn’t erode when water is released.  
Think about the plunge pool below the outlet pipe on a 
pond dam if they don’t rock it.  The Toronto Reservoir 
stilling basin is a fancy plunge pool made of solid 
concrete with offset baffles, buried eight-feet below the 
river channel grade.  
 To get the water out of the basin, they used two 
six-inch pumps.  Although they kept all the gates closed, 
some water leaked by so once the big pumps had the 
water level down, they had to keep a small two-inch 
pump constantly running or it would begin to fill back up.  
Once the water level was about a foot deep, they used a 
big trackhoe to lower a bobcat loader down into the 
basin.  The bobcat pushed all the logs over to the 
trackhoe which lifted them out and loaded them into a  
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Loading rough fish 
 
dump truck.  The logs were water logged and there were 
quite a few of them.  The logs came through the gates 
from the lake. Then the bobcat pushed up a mountain of 
12-inch rip-rap and smaller boulders and gravel over to 
the trackhoe to be removed.  The rocks were sucked into 
the basin from the eddies that result when the gates 
were wide open.  The bobcat was small enough to fit 
between the baffles. 
 

 
Seining the bottom of Toronto Reservoir stilling basin. 
 
 Once all the debris was removed, we began to 
gather up the fish with a heavy duty 50 foot seine.  It 
took four men to pull the seine loaded with fish.  Rough 
fish were loaded into the trackhoe bucket and lifted out 
and into a dump truck.  There were four of five dump 
truck loads of rough fish hauled off and buried.  Rough 
fish were buffalo, carp, drum, shad, and gar.  The seine 
hauls were so full that it eventually split and had to be 
repaired. 
 Sportfish were separated out from the seine and 
held in a large tank.  Sportfish were crappie, saugeye, 
flathead catfish, channel catfish, blue catfish, and white 
bass.  Once the tank was full of sportfish, they were 
loaded into the trackhoe bucket and lifted out and loaded 
into the fish tank on my truck.  We released six loads of 
sportfish downstream into the river.  Before we had ANS 
concerns, I released the sportfish above the dam into the 
reservoir.   
 Not all the fish were released, however.  You 
may get to see a select few fish salvaged from the 

stilling basin below Toronto Reservoir in the mobile 
aquarium.  One of our Pratt Headquarters 
Administrators, David Breth, brought a hatchery truck 
filled with filtered water to transport a few trophies to 
Milford Fish Hatchery.  The fish on the hatchery truck 
had to be decontaminated through a strict ANS protocol 
before being transported above the dam.  Chemicals 
that kill zebra mussels were added to the hauling tank.  
The fish will have a new home at the hatchery until they 
are displayed in the mobile aquarium. 
 

 
Flathead catfish to be displayed in mobile aquarium. 
 
  We try to collect a diverse and interesting 
display of both sportfish and rough fish for the aquarium.  
Many of the fish from the stilling basin were too big to do 
well in the confines of the 32,000 gallon mobile 
aquarium.  I saw several bigmouth and smallmouth 
buffalo that may have exceeded the current state 
records of 62 and 51 pounds, respectively.  There were 
longnose gar approaching six-feet long and 20-pounds 
that couldn’t have turned around in the tank.  One 
flathead was in the 70-pound range, but we’ll never 
know because it broke the steel fish gripper used to 
weigh it when it thrashed around.  There were several 
that size, too!  It is too bad we couldn’t display these 
behemoths in the aquarium, but they would have eaten 
the other fish.   
 

 
One of many 50+lbs. flatheads released down-stream. 
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 It took a lot of man power to move the tons of 
fish and debris out of the stilling basin.  There was long 
hours of back breaking lifting going on.  I’m thankful for 
the heavy equipment and expert operators.  There were 
supervisors, administrators, and field staff from across 
Kansas that pitched in to help.  Thank you to Greg 
Sievert, Emporia State University teacher, for sharing 
many of the photos in this newsletter.  I didn’t have time 
to truly capture this momentous occasion. 
 

 
??? 70+lbs. flathead released down-stream. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

If you know someone who might like to 
subscribe to the newsletter, they can do so at this 
address:  http://ksoutdoors.com/KDWPT-Info/News.  If 
you would like to unsubscribe, please send your info to 
Contact Us with "unsubscribe Fall River/Toronto District 
Fisheries Newsletter" and we will get you taken off the 
list. If you have any questions, comments, or story ideas, 
feel free to send them. 
 
Carson Cox, District Fisheries Biologist 
Kansas Department of Wildlife, Parks and Tourism 

 
 
All articles are copyright of Kansas Department of 
Wildlife, Parks & Tourism and cannot be copied or 
distributed without permission from KDWPT.   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


